HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MARCH 9, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, March 9, 2021. 

MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – November 24, 2020
Regular Session – February 9, 2021
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Not present for session

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes


Executive Session – February 23, 2021

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitment with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #2024, #2025, #2028 & #2038 in payroll warrant #85 and #2057 & #2076 in vendor warrant #86:
	Payroll Warrant
	#85
	$ 379,038.38

	Vendor Warrant
	#86
	$ 146,640.04

	School Warrant
	#87
	$ 371,884.44

	Withholding Warrant
	#88
	$ 134,053.81

	Ambulance Commitment

  2/22/21 - 2/28/21
	for
	$   77,208.65


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of #2024, #2025, #2028 & #2038 in payroll warrant #85 and #2057 & #2076 in vendor warrant #86:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes
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AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Kendra Kelly (reim. damages to personal vehicle) …………….

Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/February) …………………

Michael C. Gilman, Esquire (legal/February) ….........................
	$ 1,163.13

$ 3,540.62

$    264.00


Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


	Miia Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (policy 7/1/20-7/1/21)…

K.P. Law, P.C. (legal/January) …………………………………
	$ 1,794.00

$ 2,683.95


APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENT
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #2108 & #2126 in vendor warrant #90:
	Vendor Warrant
	#90
	$ 1,349,305.79

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#3
	$        5,160.00


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of #2108 & #2126 in vendor warrant #90:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............  

RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription) ………..

Powers & Sullivan, LLC (audit/FY ending 6/30/20) …………..
	$   1,399.08
$        72.10

$ 16,500.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

COVID
Halifax is down to 15 cases in the last fourteen days hence going from green to yellow. The  Fire Department is completing its second shots of vaccine for Halifax residents 75+.  Both Bridgewater (BSU) and Kingston (Kingston Collection) are working on regional vax sites.  We should know within the next couple of weeks whether one or both will exist.  The Council on Aging, Fire Department, and Board of Health are working to establish a “housebound” vaccination program.  State increases indoor gatherings (meetings) to 100 with masks.  
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Waiting for guidance on capacity versus size of room.  Teachers and firefighters are trying to set up a program for firefighters to vaccinate teachers (state-wide).  
Annual Town Meeting Warrant Draft
Seelig is pretty sure the draft has everything aside from one petition article (it was in sitting in the Selectmen’s mail rather than the Town Meeting folder but it did arrive by March 1st) but he is re-checking with Nolan and McSherry.  

Outdoor Dinning

The State does not offer a temporary extension of the “pass” on zoning codes related to outdoor dining so is the Board interested in continuing outdoor dining after the pandemic and if so, new zoning will have to be written up for outdoor dining.  Millias thinks it should be explored.  Garron suggested getting input from the Building Inspector and the chief.  Andrews also thought it was a good idea when Covid goes away.  Seelig will look into it.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Michael Geddes – Extension of Trailer Permit
Mr. Geddes was in this evening requesting a six-month extension on his trailer permit.  His home was destroyed by a fire.  He stated that he has not started the process yet.  Millias added that the insurance companies tend to drag their feet and asked if there have been any complaints and McSherry no.  Garron did not see any reason not to extend the permit.  
Moved by Garron and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve a 6-month extension of Building Permit 21-016 for a temporary trailer to be used for residential purposes on property located at 95 Annawon Drive.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Special Town Meeting Warrant
Moved Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to open the warrant for the May 10, 2021 Special Town Meeting and close it on March 23, 2021. 

Wage and Personnel By-Law
Listed below are two options for dealing with the discontinuities in Grades 12 and above.
1.) Create new Grades 16, 18, 20 and move Chiefs and Administrator and set pay rates at appropriate amounts.  This does not work well with the concept of grading positions based on the point system and then placing the positions accordingly.  It is an artificial method of re-aligning positions to avoid situations such as having the Police Lieutenant paid more, under the W&P by-law, than the Police Chief.

2.) Move these positions to “Ungraded” each with one step and a set salary (salary will be adjusted each year).  It leaves the positions in the by-law but moves them out of the point/grade system.  The danger in that direction is that there will be the temptation to move more positions to the “Ungraded” section and avoid being “graded” based on points.  It does allow salaries for these positions to be set based more on the market than the point scale.
Both of these options are needed in case there is a time when 1) the person holding the position does not have a contract; 2) the person holding the position is “interim” with a pay rate 10% less than that of the “regular” position.
Millias would like to spend a little more time on this and put it off for a future meeting.  Andrews said the point grade system for the higher levels is going to be so much higher.  
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He is fine either way but agrees with Seelig having the three positions “Ungraded” at first because he does not see how we are going to get all the Finance Committee work that needs to be done on budgetary stuff between now and time to print.  Millias adding holding off will give them time to have discussion with Finance and look over the Wage & Personal guidelines so we all are on the same page.   
Proposed Nursing Service Agreement
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve the revised agreement between the Town of Halifax and Tammy Lorizio.
4 Upton Street
The office has received a letter from an abutter interested in buying the property “as is”.  The  abutter would demolish house.  The Town’s insurer will not continue insuring the house after the expiration of the current policy in May.  Even though the Town will not recoup the amount of back taxes since the house cannot be rebuilt, Seelig recommends that the Board put the property out for sale via sealed bid.  If the Board decides to do so, he will consult with Town Counsel about any statements about liability that would go with the sale of the property. 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig start the RFP to get bids to sell the above-mentioned property and to talk with Town Council regarding liability. 
Talent Bank Form - Appointment to Halifax Cultural Council – Jacquelin Canapino
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously appointed Jacquelin Canapino to the Halifax Cultural Council, term to expire March 9, 2024.
Walnut Street Speed Signs
Chris Hadorn wrote asking that additional 30 mph speed limit signs be constructed on Walnut Street at the intersections of Bourne & Walnut and Summit & Walnut, as motorists are constantly speeding and being tailgated when pulling into driveways.  He would like to see more traffic enforcement including “speed traps”.  Millias suggested having the Traffic Safety Committee review the issue.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to send this request to the Traffic Safety Committee ad have them review it.
Area 58 Taping of board of Health & Conservation Commission Meetings
Both the Conservation Commission and the Board of Health would prefer not having their meetings recorded.  Because the meetings are public, the Board can request Area 58 to record the meetings.  Seelig recommends having an in-person or zoom discussion with the Commission and/or Board members before taking that step.  Andrews thinks it make sense to have the BOH meeting taped because of Covid and the public would benefit from information that is discussed at their meetings.  Millias suggested having the Chairmen come in and talk about it.  Garron agreed with having them come in.  Seelig will contact both Chairs to come in on March 23rd.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Dave Walsh – Purple Heart Proclamation 
Mr. Walsh, Commander of Veterans of Foreign Wars, Post 6258 in Halifax, came in along with Joshua  Curtis to get the Board’s approval to proclaim the Town of Halifax a Purple Heart Community in honor of all the fallen heroes that have received a Purple Heart. 
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Walsh read the proclamation and asked that if the Board felt this is a worthy endeavor.  If so after the Board signs it and affixes the Town Seal Walsh will pass it along to Mr. Brian Ouellette, State Commander for the Military Order of the Purple Heart.  He then will endorse it and pass it on to Washington, D.C.  They will endorse it and issue a formal proclamation through him and Walsh will come back to the BOS and formally present to the town, with some sort of ceremony maybe at a meeting like this.  
Millias said that it is hard not to be in support of it.
Moved by Garron and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously moved to accept the Purple Heart Proclamation for the Town of Halifax.
In closing the Board thanked them for their service.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Zoning Issue - Gibbons Tree Service
The BOS was cc’ed on the letter from the Building Commissioner to owners of 70 Oak Street about alleged businesses being operated at this address without the necessary permits.  No action is needed from the Board.  
Halifax Solar v. Halifax
Filings to tax appellate board on solar field on River Street. 
Green Earth Cannabis
Town Counsel has been updating the draft of the HCA and it has been sent to counsel for Green Earth.  If an agreement can be reached on the HCA, then the next step would be to have the forum/outreach meeting.
Bud’s Goods and Provisions
Bud’s has withdrawn their applications for site plan and special permit approvals due to disagreements with the landowner.  If matters are resolved Bud’s will have to re-start that process with the Planning Board.
Paving of Town Hall Parking Lot
Maintenance Director, Scott Materna,  may be looking to go out to bid for crack sealing, paving, and re-striping the Town Hall parking lot.  This might result in an Article for the ATM.
Comcast Evaluation Hearing
The Board settled on April 27th to meet with Michael Galla from Comcast to hold the evaluation hearing.  
Twin Lakes Liquor and Convenience
The owner expects to open by the end of April.

Advance Life Support Ambulance Affiliation Agreement
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the ALS Ambulance Affiliation Agreement between the Town of Halifax and Beth Israel Deaconess Hospital-Plymouth, Inc.
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Proposed Harbor to the Bay Bike Ride
The coordinator of this event is looking to see what concerns the Town might have for this year event on scheduled for September 18th.  Seelig can refer them to Bob Valery, but he thinks that by September, whatever restrictions that will still be in place should be able to handle a bike ride. 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to authorize the Harbor to the Bay Charity Bike Ride the use the Halifax Boat Ramp parking lot located on Route 58 as a pit stop for their ride on Saturday, September 18th contingent on Health Agent, Bob Valery, signing off on it.

111F –  Joseph Cushman

Moved by Andrews and seconded Garron, the Board unanimously voted to place Patrol Officer Joseph Cushman on 111F status as of February 21, 2021 for medical bills and wages.  

Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for February 2021 in the amount of $85,600.89.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Brian Wall – Grass Taps
Mr. Wall stated that him and his partner are proposing to put an adult use dispensary at 894 Plymouth Street.  They plan to take the two middle units – roughly 900 to 1,200 square feet of dispensary space with the rest used as a break room, vault, storage for the material.  It is properly zoned, Circuit Street on one side of the building and Morgan Power is on the other side.  Diagonally across the street is the auto body shop and then Magical Day Care,  which is 655 feet away (Webby Engineering did a site plan) from the proposed location.  He grew up in Whitman and now lives in Marshfield, his partner grew up in Hull and lives in Quincy.  Wall is the founder of Adaptive HR which does HR payroll, employee benefits, and 401K solutions for cannabis companies nationwide, so they have clients here in Massachusetts along with fifteen other states.  His partner currently has two adult-use dispensaries operational in Massachusetts, so they bring a wealth of experience i.e., security, proper protocols working with the towns, being good neighbors.  They have talked with the Fire and Police Chiefs about the location to get their initial concerns and talked to Chief Chaves about things his partner has done previously with institute, situational training, involvement in the town involved with and making sure the location is a good fit for the town.  Wall thinks the location is good because it’s on Rt. 106, and at the back end of the town.  They plan to do some upgrades to the building to make it more pleasant looking – maybe adding some stone to the front.  They plan to reach out this week to all the neighbors and send them an introduction and either do an open house or meeting to hear their concerns and talk about things they could do to the property to make it more pleasant to them and to the community.  Having his partner in the industry allows them access to the product and having done this before they are a good candidate/partner for the town not to mention a good revenue source for the town.  
Millias asked if he complied with all the by-laws in terms of radius and Wall said yes.  
Millias then questioned the circumference map and Wall said the measurements that Webby did  showed it as being 655 feet.

Millias asked if there was any conflict with any residential portions of the by-laws and Wall said the town did not vote residential in. 
Garron asked what the hours would be, and Wall said the by-law says 8 a.m. to 8 p.m. but they would hear from the BOS and listen to what the neighbors had to say.  
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Most locations across the State seem to open about 10 a.m., and then they would run until 8 p.m.  They would open to the (inaudible) time then look to be open until eight o’clock.
Millias said it does not look like any other business is operating out of that building and Wall said Paul goes there around 5 a.m. and will back his truck out to go do his alarm business and then the guy at the very end is a cabinet maker.  Millias said the reason he asked is typically when you drive by you very seldom see much activity there.  
Christopher Winiewicz – 129 Circuit Street.  
He said he has not seen the cabinet guy for three months.  He was there all the time it is like he moved out. 
Wall said Paul is out during the day and builds at night so he probably would be getting there eight or nine when they would be closing – Paul is never there and there are 24 parking spots.
Winiewicz said he has not seen the guy there night or day.
Millias said that is why he is asking because every time he drives by, he does not see any activity. 
Brendan McKee, Wall’s business partner, was on the Zoom meeting and stated he could answer any questions they might have for him.  Millias did not have a lot of specific questions and Garron said it sounds like he is doing the right thing by contacting the neighbors.  Wall said they want to work with them that is why they wanted to see the Board first to get their thoughts on the site.  They have submitted one draft of the HCA and where our counsel got the revised copy, they are hoping that they can get together this week, iron out some wording. Millias said that they have been using the same template over the course of time, so no one has to re-invent the wheel.  
Wall plans on mailing out letters with his contact information as he wants to hear their concerns and meet the people before it goes to the special permit side.  
Millias said a lot of the nuts and bolts are going to happen at the special permit process and asked Andrews and Garron if they had any immediate questions they wanted to ask.
Seelig explained that normally what we would be doing is having their counsel work with town counsel on the HCA, once we get something worked out, we would have outreach public forum.  Then after the forum any further modifications would be made to the HCA (if any) and then the Board would decide yes or no about whether they wanted to sign the HCA.  Millias added that there is still a special permit process and Seelig also said a provisional license. 

Winiewicz asked if they were considering the HCA tonight and Millias said tonight is just a  meet and greet. 
Wall said the industry is active nationwide and thinks by the end of 2021 you will be able to drive from Vermont to Pennsylvania and every state in between will have adult use legalized.  
Andrews asked what the timeline was from now and when he would be opening, and Wall said it depends on the special permit.  He thinks they can get the State’s approval in six months provided the following is done:

· get the HCA done within the next couple of weeks  
· outreach meeting (mid-April)

· HCA signed (end of April) 

· then start the special permit process 
Wall said that they are going to do construction as they are going through the process and obviously reached out to the neighborhood.  They hope to open sooner so they can start giving the town 3% of the revenue.  
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In Marshfield they have had an HCA signed for 2 years and construction has not even been started for the facility and they are building a new police station, and everyone thought that some of the 3% revenue was going to be used towards the construction, so their goal is to work with the town and the neighborhood and open by the end of the year.

Andrews asked if he had any revenue projections for business and Wall said that they think it is a six-million-dollar facility and will do between 50 and 80 pounds a day. 

Winiewicz suggested that the Board look into the proposed location at other pot shops.  He also said that the traffic on Rt. 106 is heavy and that the Town’s by-law state you cannot be within 500 feet where children congregate.  Not to mention during the spring, summer and fall parents drop off their kids at the pond there, there will  be 15 – 20 cars lined up there, people and kids, so that is another thing well within 500 feet and he had seen many other towns not allow these or signed an HCA because it is not an established character of the neighborhood.  He believes there is more frontage on the residential street than there is on Rt. 106.  There have been problems in the past on that street where drivers will bypass that horseshoe and race up Circuit and Laurel Street, so that is something else to consider.  He felt is not the right location in Halifax because Rt. 106 is so narrow at that spot and believes Old Colony did a traffic study and it showed high traffic speed in that area of Rt. 106 so even if you have a detail cop out there, it is going to be a nightmare.  
Millias said that these are the kinds of things that we would expect to happen or come up at the hearing.  Winiewicz just wanted the Board to think about these things as they go through the process.
In closing Wall said that he will continue working on the HCA with Charlie.    

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Vacation Carryover/FY2021-FY2022
The Police Chief is asking the Board to approve vacation carryover for the following members of the Police Department:
Employee #1 Started with 280, used 60, has 220 left, can keep 40, would lose 180.
Employee #2 Started with 246.58, used 42.5, has 204.08, can keep 40, would lose 163.08.
Employee #3 Started with 263.5, used 107, has 156.5, can keep 80, would lose 76.5.
Employee #4 Started with 194, used 82, has 112, can keep 80, would lose 32.
Employee #5 Started with 200, used 88, has 112, can keep 80, would lose 32.
If the Board were to do this Seelig expects other employees, union and non-union will make similar requests.

Millias sees so many pitfalls with this i.e., people wanting vacation time around the same time, having to fill shifts and paying overtime.   He understands the impulse of not wanting to go on vacation when you cannot go away but is not sure this is the direction they should go in.  Garron agrees that it would be a hassle for management, but we have people asking to carryover time.

Millias understand it is a management issue and thinks Seelig point is well taken that others will ask and not sure where it ends.  

Andrews asked how many hours did these people carryover from last year to this year and how much is additional to that.  Seelig said on July 1st the police department starts accruing time but cannot use it in the year we are in now.  Individuals #1 & #2 last year carried over more than what was normally allowed (80 hours & 86.58 hours).  Andrews suggested asking them to use as much time as possible this year because every time we allow people to carryover time it cost the town a lot of money the following year. 
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Seelig said that individual #1 & #2’s shifts would not need to be filled.  Millias asked if #1 & #2 would accrue again on July 1st and Seelig said yes. 

Seelig said if #4 & #5 were to take a week off before June 30th they would fall below the 80 hours that is allowed.  If #3 took 2 weeks off they too would be below 80 hours allowed.  Should #1 & 2 not take any time one would lose 4.5 weeks and the other would lose 4 weeks.  

Chief Chaves (via Zoom) said more than likely two of the officers will be taking 1 or 2 weeks off before June 30th but for #1 and #2 taking off time would be difficult.  Seelig asked the BOS if they were comfortable allowing those who can to carryover 40 hours to take 80 and then the Board can talk about what they want to do with the other departments.  
Millias did not have a problem with that. 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the request to permit those employees who are allowed to carry over 40 hours to be increased to 80 hours for just this particular time (Fiscal Year 2021 to Fiscal Year 2022).   
Solar Electricity Aggregation for Low-Income Residents
One of Seelig’s colleagues from New Salem wrote to a number of other communities about a possible program from Colonial Power Group for a special rate for solar electricity aggregation for low-income residents.  She has a number of concerns, especially how the subsidy from the State is divided among the power company, the broker (Colonial Power), and the residents.  Colonial had made initial contact with him a few weeks ago but had not followed up.  If they contact him again, he plans on talking with the State and MMA about the program before forwarding any further information to the Selectmen.  
Bracts and Pistils LLC
Bracts and Pistil’s application has been withdrawn for the retail the blue building on Plymouth Street as it appears Grass Taps has obtained a lease agreement for the same space.  
RFP for Town Building “Campus”
Per the request of the Building and Facility Needs Committee, an RFP has been issued for the possible purchase of parcels between Carver, Plymouth and South Street to combine with parcels the Town already owns in order to create a larger “campus” for new buildings.
Appointment to Building and Facility Needs Committee – Robert Gaynor
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously appointed Robert Gaynor to the Building and Facility Needs Committee.  
Congregational Church Use of Town Hall Property
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously granted the Congregational Church’s request to use the Town Green, Town Hall/church parking lot and the outdoor electrical outlet on Sunday, April 4th from 8:30 a.m. to 12:00 noon for Easter Sunday service.

Cyber Awareness Grant
The Town was awarded another grant in this area.  This is not a “money” grant but one that provides training, etc. for employees and IT personnel.  Congrats to Cesar Calouro for the success in obtaining the grant.
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Town Green Gazebo
Jonathan Selig would like to re-start this project for a handicapped-accessible structure that would be 100% privately funded.  Millias thought it was an appropriate for them to listen to his proposal seeing as he did a wonderful job with HOPS.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:54 to discuss contract negotiations for Fire, Highway, Patrol Officers, the Mixed Unit and all Unions at the Silver Lake Regional School District and Halifax Elementary School: 
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

Seelig announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:23 p.m.: 
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:23 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – March 9, 2021
3/3/21 email from Susan Nadile/Miia to C. Seelig– 4 Upton Street
3/5/21 email from Chris Hadorn – walnut St. traffic

2/24/21 email from T. Ranaud to C. Seelig – recording of ConCom meetings by Area 58
3/1/21 letter from Larry Mayo – Halifax Solar, LLC v. Board of Assessors

3/3/21 letter from Cohan Rasnick Plaut LLP – Halifax Solar, LLC v. Board of Assessors
3/2/21 email from John Kudryk to C. Seelig – Green Earth HCA

3/1/21 email from S. Materna to C. Seelig – crack sealing parking lots

3/4/21 email from Chief Chaves to c. Seelig – vacation carry over

2/26/21 email from Zara Dowling to P. McSherry – solar equity issue

2/26/21 email from Roy Laflamme/Bracts & Pistals – withdrawing moving forward w/HCA

2/24/21 email from Chief Viveiros – municipal campus

2/24/21 email from Robert Kniffen to C. Seelig – use of Town Green & parking lot for Easter

2/24/21 letter from Curtis Wood – cyber security awareness grant 
2/24/21 email from Jonathon Selig to C. Seelig – Town Green gazebo project 
